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Lord Evans KCB DL
Good morning.  I am Jonathan Evans and I have just taken over as the Chair of this Committee a couple of weeks ago, so this is my first external meeting.  Thank you very much.  I realise that there may be one or two things happening on the political and parliamentary calendar at the moment, but thank you very much for making the time to attend this meeting.  We hope that we will get representatives from some of the other parties, but recognise that the timing is not great for everybody.  We are here really to discuss the report on intimidation in public life.  My colleague, Jane Ramsey, led on this report and will be leading the discussion, but I just wanted to say a couple of words by way of introduction.  As you know, the Committee on Standards in Public Life is a strange beast, which is independent, non-partisan and is neither part of Government nor part of Parliament.  We produced a report on public intimidation which was quite well received, I think, at the time and was certainly welcomed by the Government.  It put forward a number of recommendations which we are very keen to continue to track.  I think there are copies of the report in front of everybody if you need to refresh your memories.

I think this issue of intimidation continues to be high on the agenda.  There have been some very clear examples, even in the last two or three months, of wording in political debate which has been very unhelpful in terms of intimidation.  The view I think we had received from a number of members of the public was that the language of political discourse and the language the parties use does have an influence on the way in which people feel they can engage in public discussion and political discussion.  This absolutely remains a priority as far as my Committee is concerned.  What we would like to do today is hear from you what steps parties have taken to implement the recommendations directed towards political parties ‒ and not all of the recommendations were directed in that way ‒ and also particularly where you are on codes of conduct, any progress on our recommendation to develop a joint code of conduct on intimidatory behaviour during election campaigns, which may or may not become pressing depending on what happens in the next few months.  To be clear, the meeting will be on the record.  An attributed transcript of the record will be published on our website.  We are grateful to the House for support in providing us with this location.  I will hand over to Jane, who is going to chair the meeting.

Jane Ramsey
Thank you very much, Lord Evans.  Thank you all for participating.  We all know, as Jonathan has said, that you are incredibly busy, but we continue to believe the issues of intimidation of people in public life, including people in your Houses, are very serious indeed.  We have seen all sorts of recent further issues, which I will come on to perhaps further on.  To remind people, we published the report nearly a year ago now.  We made a suite of recommendations which I think we have copied to you insofar as understanding of where your political parties have progressed some of the issues and a recommendation that we made.  To remind you, the report was strongly welcomed by the Prime Minister.  There was a debate in the House and then there was her letter and her foreword ‒ what is it technically called?
Lesley Bainsfair
The formal response.
Jane Ramsey
Thank you.  We had a formal response with her personal letter at the beginning, supporting the recommendations.  
A bit more of a reminder in terms of context of where we are at: since then, Jack Renshaw, a member of a proscribed Nazi group, National Action, admitted to a plan to murder Rosie Cooper MP, I think, one of the most deeply shocking things one can read in addition to the obviously tragic death of Jo Cox.  In July, two other men were found of membership of that same group.  Rosie said, ‘I think it is awful that any public servant, teacher, nurse, doctor, police or MP should be targeted and threatened for violence because of the job they do’.  I am sure we all in the room agree with that.  In September, a Labour MP who criticised Jeremy Corbyn was targeted with death threats.  There is no party-political issue in relation to the bad things that have been happening.  I want to stress that.  I just picked those two particular issues seeing as they have been so high profile.

The Government said in relation to political parties that, ‘It was supportive of the Committee’s recommendations but recognises ultimately that these are matters for the political parties’.  That is why we are meeting today, to hear about progress.  In particular, we would like to focus on what progress you have made on developing a joint code of conduct in time for the next general election.  That was our recommendation that that should be achieved by December 2018.  I think we all agree that, in spite of the five-year parliament, who knows when the next general election will actually be?  We would also be interested in the time at the end of this session to find out what you thought of our nine recommendations which were directed towards political parties.  We are particularly grateful to the Green Party who responded in full to our letter seeking progress on recommendations.

When you are talking about progress and looking at the reporting on your own party’s code of conduct, how that is working out, to whom it applies and so on, I would be very grateful if you could state your name and then talk about your party’s code of conduct.  In particular, we are interested in who it applies to.  Is it members of the party?  Party officials?  Fringe groups speaking in your name?  It could also be interesting to hear if you had discussions internally or with other parties on the recommendations to develop a joint code.  Who would like to go first?
James Morris MP
I am James Morris.  I am Vice Chair of the Conservative Party, responsible for training and development and also business engagement.  As the Committee will be aware, as a sort of response to public concern and some of the work that you have done in relation to this report and other issues we, as a party, did develop a code of conduct which is currently in operation within the Conservative Party.  We did that because we felt we needed to formalise our processes internally to ensure that members of the Conservative Party, elected officials and Members of Parliament were subject to a code of conduct, reflecting the general points that you have made about the importance of good conduct from our members and our candidates, whether that is local authority local councillors, people putting themselves to be local councillors or Members of Parliament, that it is essential that we have this code of conduct which people within our party are signed up to.  Our code of conduct has been our party’s response to the issues that you have raised.

In relation to the development to a joint code of conduct, I do not think there have been discussions with the other political parties as far as I am aware but I and the Conservative Party are very open to engaging in those discussions and thinking of a framework about how those discussions might be conducted.  That is all I wanted to say as an opening statement.
Jane Ramsey
Thank you.  That is very helpful.  Can I ask on the joint code of conduct, have you or anyone made use of the Parliamentary Parties panel which the Prime Minister referred to in her response?

Baroness Brinton
Not on the Parliamentary Panel, but I wonder if I could start next?  I want to start with progress in my own party and then come to the joint issue, if that is okay.  Those of you who were on the Committee when I gave evidence last year will know we already had a number of things in place.  During the last year, within the leadership of the party we have certainly talked about improving the tone of elections.  More than that, part of my dialogue as President with members is every time I speak either to members’ groups or my formal speech at a conference, I have talked about the discourse and I have also talked about calling out inappropriate behaviour, not just intimidation of candidates but generally because it speaks to our values as a party.  It is one of my themes within my leadership of the party.

We already have, and you recorded this in page 49 of your report, a very clear expectation about the rights and responsibilities of our members, which is actually our code of conduct.  That continues to work for us.  We have had that in place for about four years.  What we have changed over the last year, and I spoke that it was in development but it has now been passed by party conference, is a new system independent from the senior members of the party running the old system.  That was passed by members of the conference in September and we will implement it next year, but only after we have trained our new investigators and adjudicators fully, rather than rushing headlong into a new system.  Those people running the current system have had some training to ensure they are particularly aware of sexual harassment.  In fact, we had a separate report last year on the separate things we needed to do on sexual harassment cases, which has now been incorporated into our new system.

We already collected data.  What we did not do, and I think I mentioned this last year, was to divide down into the intimidation of candidates, but we can do that and the data when it comes out for this year will include more sub-divisions than we had in the past; it was just incorporating into harassment.  In fact, we now have an improved system in that every single complaint is now logged centrally.  Last year, I said I was aware of most but I could not guarantee it.  We now use a new data that logs everything, wherever the complaint is initially made.  We already provide support for candidates and we specifically provide support for the four underrepresented groups in the guidance to political parties: that is women, LGBT, BME and disabled candidates, through various training programmes.  We particularly provide support for all of our candidates on social media.  Again, those of you who remember my evidence last year will remember one of our core competencies of becoming an approved candidate is resilience.  That does not mean they should accept what happens to them but it means an awareness of what may happen and how candidates should respond.  That training continues.
Finally, to move to the question about developing a joint code, as a Committee you were very clear that the three parties who are involved needed to work together.  The three of us gave an invitation we would do that: that was Pat McLoughlin, Ian Lavery and myself.  Pat was obviously replaced by Brandon Lewis.  I have met with Ian and I have met with Brandon.  We have tried to get together as a trio but as I think you said, chairman, real life has been getting in the way.  For me, the frustration has been that I understand why the Committee has asked for chairs or equivalents of parties to do this but the reality of our diaries has made that really quite difficult.  If this Committee’s view is that it still has to be at that level, I think your predecessor said what we really want is one of you to be able to pick up the phone to one of the others and say, ‘This case has got out of hand, please can you intervene?’  From the bilaterals I have had so far, I think I could do that with my current opposite numbers in those parties and I look forward to developing that with the equivalents in other parties. We are not at that point and that is partly because other parties are developing their own codes of conduct.  Before we can get to a point we have a joint agreed code of conduct, I suspect other colleagues wanted to be sure that they actually had their own conduct up and running.
Jane Ramsey
That is very helpful.  Obviously you gave very full evidence and we circulated or saw your speech taking a very strong leadership role at your party conference and so on, as you said.  The point about the joint code is that it sends an incredibly clear message to everybody that all the parties mean business about this.  We will remember we did an academic roundtable about the evidence, which is somewhere in this report.  That evidence suggests that where parties are working on developing a joint code, that seems to improve behaviour.  We can speculate about why that might be.  It is a good and important thing.  We would really welcome hearing that you and your fellow larger parties have attempted to pursue it.  We would want to– we will as a Committee – return, because of the evidence, to the idea of working up a joint code.  The fact that so much work has been done on individual codes is extremely important and very welcome as well.  Rather than necessarily making your busy diaries solely responsible for making this happen, is there some use of the Parliamentary Panel that could be used to affect this?
Baroness Brinton
As a member of the House of Lords, not a member of the House of Commons, the Parliamentary Panel is no use to me as President and Chairman of the Liberal Democrats.  That is my problem.  The moment you start having separate discussions, it becomes an issue.  I think for those who are parliamentarians as well, that may also be an issue.  Those who are MPs might take a different view.  One other thing to add is I have a small subgroup on my federal board who is ready, having worked on the recommendations during the year, to help make sure that our code morphed into whatever a joint code is.  At the moment, it is a practical problem of getting everybody around the table, which is why I am looking forward to hearing from other people.
Lord Evans KCB DL
From the point of view of this Committee, ultimately we want a pragmatic answer.  In an ideal world, the leadership of the parties would get together and sort this out.  If that is not viable, and I can quite understand why this might not quite make it to the counter at the moment, some progress on the joint code and doing it at a support level rather than head of party level would seem to me to be a very sensible approach.  I do not know if I am breaking the party line there, but that is my instinct of it.
Ian Lavery MP
We would like to make a number of proposals perhaps later in the meeting.  We believe clearly that we should at some stage act in line quite similarly to the Parliamentary Panel, which I think meets on a quarterly basis.  Representation, of course, can be discussed.  We can agree on that.  We believe that is a positive way forward.  We will, given the opportunity, put a number of proposals on a way forward as far as the Labour Party is concerned, obviously non-controversial, as you would expect.  That is what this Committee is here to deal with.  Is it okay if I just mention what we have done?

Jane Ramsey
Please do.

Ian Lavery MP
We have done a whole number of things since the evidence was provided ahead of the report in December 2017.  We have had a number of rule changes at conferences in 2017.  We have strengthened the main provision of the rulebook about member conduct, particularly in relation to hate speech and intimidation.  We expressly state now that conduct grossly detrimental or prejudicial to the Party now includes incidents involving racism, anti-Semitism, Islamophobia, racist language, sentiments, stereotypes or actions, and sexual harassment, bullying of any type, of any form and intimidation towards another person on the basis of protected characteristics.  We strengthened up on that.  That obviously has given a clear and specific message to members.

It is really important to say this: it underpins the party’s existing codes of conduct.  They include, which I think the Committee already have a copy of, the members’ pledge, the 2016 code of conduct and the social media policy.  I think we submitted these to the Committee as part of the original 2017 evidence to the review.  In early 2018, we introduced a raft of new procedures for dealing with disciplinary cases about sexual harassment.  This was to remove the barriers and deterrents to complainants coming forward.  Terribly difficult.  You can see what has developed since early 2018 to, sitting here this morning, the real problem with sexual harassment we have seen.  The documentation from the Cox report, for example, is very, very concerning.  We have to deal with these sorts of things.  We have to root these things out when we can, where we can and there should not be any excuses.  We have certainly set in place new procedures for dealing with these cases when submitted to the Party.

We made further to changes to the rules at the last conference we had only six weeks ago.  We expanded on the National Constitutional Committee to ensure that we can hear disciplinary cases without any delay.  We clarified the range of penalties which the Party can take.  One of the big issues of course was the delay, once a complaint has been submitted, to deal with the complaint.  You can understand the anxieties of all people concerned with regard to that.  We are dealing with that.

As part of the implementation of the Chakrabarti Report, we have also undertaken a review of the investigative and disciplinary procedures to ensure they operate fairly, swiftly and consistently.  We have identified the need for clear and consistent written guidance to members and to decision making bodies.  We are revising our current code of conduct on social media but we have decided against revising it until the joint code recommended by this Committee has been completed.  We will later make a code of conduct, or introduce a new one specifically, about online and offline behaviour against people in public life to be incorporated in the joint code.  This is the first meeting we have had.  I have met with Baroness Brinton with regard to a joint code and it was at the kind request of Baroness Brinton.  I am not sure we have made a lot of progress but hopefully this meeting will push the progress on.  That is really, really important.  The question of member conduct has unfortunately become highly politicised.  It is helpful that the Committee has deployed its authorities, a cross‑party body, to convene this meeting, as I say, to push things on.  We have a number of proposals, Chair.  I am not sure if you would want me to mention what we would propose as a way forward.

Jane Ramsey
What you propose for joint working?

Ian Lavery MP
Yes.

Jane Ramsey
I think we would be very interested, yes.  Thank you.

Ian Lavery MP
What we would propose basically to try and progress and further this as soon as we possibly can, the parties should agree in principle to produce by the December recess a draft code, agreed so far as possible and indicating any areas of disagreement with a view to report back to another joint meeting convened by this Committee early in the new year.  Labour’s code of conduct, the social media policy, is a comprehensive and broadly up to date document that covers offline as well as online conduct.  We are happy for it to form the starting point for the drafting exercise.  The Conservative Party Respect Pledge expressly refers to the seven Nolan principles, which is fine.  We think the joint code should also refer to those principles.  The drafting process can be conducted mostly electronically but as part of the process the parties should to at least one joint meeting without the Committee before the recess.

We doubt whether the code can be jointly enforced, which I think Lord Evans mentioned before.  It will be difficult in a formal sense because the effective enforcement depends on each party’s contractual relationship with its own members.  We believe that the parties should meet as necessary to share best practice of course and review the joint code in the light of the experience as it moves forward.  Consideration should be given to setting up a standard panel, again which has just been mentioned by the Chair, in line with the Electoral Commission’s Parliamentary Parties Panel.  That meets quarterly.  The standard panel should include representatives of all parties represented in Parliament.

Basically, we believe that would be the basis of trying at least to progress this as soon as we possibly can with everybody involved, knowing full well that there could be an election anytime.  The last thing we want is to be caught short with nothing at all from this Committee.  After a sustained period of time, to be fair, we have not made that much progress.  I am not being critical of anybody but we really need to get to grips on that.  With that, I have a few copies of the Labour Party social media policy, which I am happy to hand out to the Committee.
Jane Ramsey
Thank you.  Shall we move on now?  I think I would like to return in a little while to hear others’ future proposals of working together.  I think what I have heard so far is that the Liberal Democrats have already tried to work collaboratively and stand ready.  It sounds like the Labour Party’s position is that in a bit of a nutshell.  It would be good to hear the SNP, Plaid Cymru and the Greens about your current position.  Then also, if I can tip you off James Morris, it would be good to hear what the Conservative Party’s thoughts, if any, are on this at the moment? 

Kirsty Blackman MP
We have been in an internal process in relation to updating our constitution.  Obviously, our party has changed pretty dramatically to what it was like prior to the 2015 independent referendum.  We had a massive change in the membership there.  We needed to go through the process of updating the constitution in order that our party structures could cope with the change in membership we had.  In the SNP, that involves a fairly lengthy process: the constitution needs to be written and it needs to be consulted on.  You would expect that is quite important.  With such a large membership, it is important that that consultation period takes the time that it takes. Our constitution was finally agreed in October at our conference then.  We are currently doing work on the code of conduct, which will come out of the constitution because the code of conduct needs to relate to the constitution.  The code of conduct will either be passed in our spring or autumn conference next year.  We have to do a process of engagement with members in relation to making sure the code of conduct is fit for purpose.  It also has to be passed by our conference.  That is why there are only a couple of points a year in which you can get that code of conduct passed.
Jane Ramsey
The code of conduct is being consulted on at the moment.  The next point that would be agreed for the SNP would be your next conference, which is where?
Kirsty Blackman MP
Yes, either spring or in autumn.  Those are the two points of time at which we can do that.  We currently have a code of conduct; I am not saying we do not have one.
Jane Ramsey
Your revised code.

Kirsty Blackman MP
Yes.  Our revised one that reflects the changes that there have been.  There is much more use of social media since our previous code of conduct was written, for example.  Our party is very different to what it was when the code of conduct was originally written.  Also, we have had all of the recommendations in the reports that have come out in relation to intimidation in public life, which we need to take on board in the code of conduct coming forward.

Jane Ramsey
I am imagining that your draft code revisions involve all of the groups that others have mentioned around black and minority ethic, LGBT and anti-racism and anti-Semitism.
Kirsty Blackman MP
Yes.  Our existing code contains some of that already.  Our existing code has the line, ‘No member may make racist statements in any context’, for example.  Some of that are already built into an existing code but the future code will be looking at that in the round.  Some of the things that we have in our existing code, for example, talk about things about not discriminating.  There are also things about not bullying but it is specifically saying members must not bully other members.  There is a case that could be more widely considered.  As I say, this is an agreed consultation right now so we cannot say what the final version is going to look like but we have taken on board and we completely agree that we need to take on board all of the recommendations that have come forward from this, from things like the Laura Cox Report in relation to the sexual harassment publicity, I suppose, that there was last year.  All of those things are being taken on board in relation to the drafting of the new code of conduct.  We want to ensure we get this right because, as I say, there are two points in the year that we can approve the code of conduct.

To be clear, the code of conduct covers all of our members.  It is everyone who is a member of the SNP, for example.  The reality is that people will not be speaking in the media on behalf of the SNP unless they are a member of the SNP, for example.  It covers everyone who is a member.  In relation to some of the issues you raised in the report around support and providing adequate support to people who are standing as candidates, for example, our women forum is currently more active than it has been in a number of years.  It is the same for our disabled members group, which is a relatively recent thing and is hugely active and doing a great job of supporting people.  We also have a forum in relation to ethnic minorities.  We have a new Women and Equalities convener, who was elected in October and is taking forward things in relation to providing additional support to candidates from any of those kind of minority groups because it is clear we want parliament and local to look more representative so we need to have a space where people feel able to stand.  That support needs to be provided.

Jane Ramsey
On members, some of the evidence we had in the original report from SNP members was that those who were existing MPs at the time of the last, snap, election felt relatively well supported.  Those who were candidates felt less supported.  Are your revisions to the code going to reflect candidates who have never stood before needing equal support?
Kirsty Blackman MP
It is very unusual for the SNP to be in a position where we win seats at elections.  This is a relatively new thing.  We have not won very many seats until relatively recently so it has not been the case our parliamentarians or prospective parliamentarians have been as high profile as they have been in recent years.  The party is in the process of catch up.  We are in a process of catch up of making sure our internal administration systems provide that level of support and things as well.  I am not sure if that would be something that is in the code of conduct but for certain that will be something that is in our processes.

Jane Ramsey
Sorry, that is what I meant.  Not the code of conduct.
Kirsty Blackman MP
That is so we can ensure people are given the adequate support.  For some people, they will not be that keen to have all that much support but we need to make sure they have the level of support they want, need and that is being offered to them and they are clear about that.

Around sexual harassment, last year we put in place an external legal support who is external to the party and who all party members have the contact details of.  The party members, should they experience any sexual harassment in relation to their work within the party particularly, can contact that external legal support.  That has been widely shared and made available to members.  We thought it was important to have that as a separate thing to the party.  That is what we put in place in relation to that.

Lastly, in terms of working together, we have 125,000 members.  We are the second largest political party in the UK.  The concern that I have with the structures there are in place in relation to this is that our party leadership are not here.  Our people who make decisions in terms of the hierarchy of the party are not based in London.  Most of our members is not in London.  For those of us who are MPs, there are MPs who are in our National Executive Committee that are not the party leadership of that National Executive Committee.  In terms of the boundaries between no such much devolved and reserved issues but the fact that the remit of this organisation is generally for England only, the decisions that are set to be taken by the joint group are looking to apply it across the UK.  That is my understanding.

I have a concern that I am not the right person to be sitting round those tables making those decisions.  The right people that we have are in Edinburgh.  They are the ones that are taking the decisions there.  Anything that happens there in relation to a joint code, we need to have probably our senior staff in Edinburgh involved in those conversations.  I am not saying that we would not sign up to a joint code but we would be much more included in the development of the joint code.  As we have such a large membership, I think it is really important that in whatever happens going forward.  The Parliamentary Panel, for example, if it is made up of MPs and peers, that does not work for us.  Even if it just made up of MPs, it does not make sense for us.
Jane Ramsey
That is a very important point.

Kirsty Blackman MP
I am absolutely not suggesting that the joint code of conduct would not be something we could sign up to but actually I think we have a lot to add, particularly because our membership is so active on social media, for example.  There is a lot we could usefully submit to that process.  If it is intended to apply over the entire of the UK, then our voice probably needs to be involved in that as well.
Jane Ramsey
Thank you.  Returning to everybody around asking for data, I thought I would give you a heads up on that.  Mr Williams, would you talk to us about Plaid Cymru?

Hywel Williams MP
Thank you.  Thanks for the opportunity to be here.  I am new to this, in respect of presenting my party at least so I will just to talk to the brief as I have been given but I would reinforce the point you made, Kirsty.  We are a very small party with four members; larger in Wales.  Our membership is growing, though tiny as compared to yours.  We do have the same problems of growth of membership.  Our party is run by 20%.  That is only 2,500 people, I think.  Still, I think we will be struggling possibly with the same sorts of problems.

If I refer to the point that you made about a joint code of conduct, the same points would apply to Plaid Cymru as well.  I was drafted here to present us because we were very anxious to part of this process, though I do not think I speak with a huge degree of authority about people who take positions on these matters within the party.  If I can just report back to you that we have new standing orders which actually refer to matters such as the reasons for making complaints internally and defines matters of threats of violence, bullying, etc.  Now, that is in the process of being developed and applied.  One of the problems we have as a small party with a limited amount of staff support is that we have cases that have straddled our old standing orders with the new ones.  That has become extremely complicated, I have to say.  The voluntary party, as such, has been struggling with this to an extent.  It is probably best not to go into too much detail about that but we have now a code of practice, which we have applied in one particular case of a local party, which has gone somewhat astray.  That is a developing matter.

More interestingly, we have an anti-harassment and bullying policy that has been drawn up and accepted.  That is for our staff.  That will refer to matters that have already been discussed, such as sexual harassment, racial harassment and harassment of people with disabilities, etc.  I hope that we are hitting the targets on those.  Interestingly, perhaps, for the Committee for a party from Wales, we also make reference to language issues, which is my own particular interest anyway.  There is a certain amount of law on this, as some of you may know, in respect of matters within Wales, not without Wales.  That is an issue that, if anybody else is interested in, I would be very happy to talk at great length about.
Jane Ramsey
Thank you very much.  Ms Womack, could you talk to us about the Greens?  I think that you submitted a very full response which we are very grateful, but are there other things you would like to share with colleagues, particularly about efforts of joint working as well as the procedure and process you have worked on?
Amelia Womack
Brilliant.  Thank you very much.  I would to echo some of these points as well because I want to highlight that I am here as a representative of the Green Party of England and Wales. The Scottish Green Party and the Green Party in Northern Ireland are separate.  In terms of about working across party but also across the country, I am unable to represent those groups while sat here today.  For us, much like the other parties, we have been a growing party and have been having to update many of our systems to address that growth.  We have been looking at our disciplinary process, which in my four years as deputy leader has changed on several occasions to be updated to meet the demands of a changing party.  That is currently being updated again.  I think that one of the interesting issues that could be a point to raise on a cross party basis is even how you can harass people by complaints.  That can be using our internal systems.  We have seen that spring up on several occasions.

We really embed characteristics into our work, making sure that we are recognising the intersectional aspects of harassment but also making sure we are not just talking about harassment itself but when we are talking about women’s rights, for example, we are highlighting misogyny as a specific issue that is faced in public life.  All of these characteristics are embedded in every single aspect of trying to empower and build our party.  We are currently undergoing an entire review of all of our processes as well as our code of conduct.  We have been using our speeches to talk about code of conduct, about the way to be speaking to each other and making sure there is also training at our conferences and support networks for all of our candidates.  We have been setting up training for specific groups.  I would say, possibly as a result of my role in the party, we are specifically working with women on that to make sure women feel they are able to come forward to talk about intimidation and harassment they experience.  We have been using things like regional Facebook groups to build up communities so that it builds up a space where it feels accessible to those candidates.

In terms of the complaints process as well, I would like to highlight that even the leadership sometimes do submit complaints from an external basis.  When we see there is behaviour we do not tolerate, we do not always wait for external groups or individuals to complain.  We will take a leadership role and submit those complaints ourselves.  In terms of our code of conduct, we have democracy embedded in every part of our party.  Our code of conduct is currently under review as a result of an elected group of people.  That will need to pass through our conference.  As a result of a review of all of our processes, I think we originally submitted that we would be reviewing that in the spring conference but it is looking that we might have a completely unusual change of that conference date.  It might be pushed back to June.  I feel that many of these discussions in terms of working cross party and many of the ideas we can build together, especially on issues such as social media, where I feel we are all learning in terms of the correct code of conduct and how we deal with many of these issues, it would also be good to be able to embed some of that within these constitutional reviews ahead of a vote at conference.

Jane Ramsey
Thank you very much.  Can you envisage readily working towards a joint code?

Amelia Womack
I can envisage working towards a joint code.  Although I am a member of the Executive and able to support change within the party, the thing that probably restricts me more is the fact it then has to be voted on by other groups and passed down, as I said, with that democracy embedded in decision making.
Jane Ramsey
Thank you.  Mr Morris, you obviously kicked off so you perhaps did not get to the joint working position.  Is your party in favour of joint working?

James Morris MP
Yes, in principle.  We do not have a set of proposals to show the Committee today.  I was interested to hear the submissions made by Mr Lavery and the broad proposals that he was talking about.  That is the first I have heard of them.  Therefore, we would want to time to reflect on what was proposed.  Clearly, we would need to agree the appropriate mechanism or vehicle for the discussions to take place and to agree a framework around which they can then progress.  In principle, we are here to listen and to reflect on what proposals may or may not be put on the table.  Again, the challenges are around getting an appropriate framework, what the mechanism is and how we can make tangible progress.

Jane Ramsey
Thank you for that and also for saying the Conservative Party would welcome it.  It seems very apt, given your role in the Conservative Party for training and one of the ways that we as a Committee attempt to deliver on the Nolan principles and encourage others to is through training.

James Morris MP
As an aside, I did want to reflect that in my very role as a Vice Chair of the Conservative Party for training and development, that was a new role which was created in January of this year.  In a sense, what that reflected was a need for the Party to think more strategically particularly about training and development, particularly in relation to the training of our candidates, our Members of Parliament, our local activists and volunteers and to make sure we did update our training programs, that we were reflecting in our training some of the challenges other representatives have spoken about around being a representative in the current political environment which has its challenges.  The training and development programme that we have been working on and launched recently, the Conservative Academy, is a new set of training proposals which has within it quite a lot of thinking about how we need to be training our candidates to be able to cope with a lot of the challenges that are thrown up within election campaigns, making them more aware of what pressures come to bear on candidates during election campaigns and things which they should be looking out for in terms of their own response.  I think all the parties would recognise that election campaign politics is, in a sense, a contact sport in the nicest possible way and there are always going to be robust, democratic disagreements.  I think everybody would think that is a good thing in a healthy democracy but there is a balance to be struck between that and the intimidation and difficulties we are talking about.  We have put a lot of work and thought over the last year into the content of our training programme.

Jane Ramsey
Thank you for that.  We have proposals from the Labour Party about how joint working might work.  Baroness Brinton has talked about that others, everybody in the room, is committed to it, including the conservatives in this room.  How would you see how that would work?  It sounds like the Parliamentary Panel, which I think the Prime Minister herself has suggested, may not work if a peer is leading the work in a leadership role.
Baroness Brinton
Or a non-parliamentarian.

Jane Ramsey
How would you see that working?

James Morris MP
I do not have a fixed view.  I made the broad point that I think we do need to think about the appropriate mechanism.  I think that probably would be something that we would need to address fairly swiftly in terms of what would be the appropriate mechanism.  I do not have a fixed view on that.

Gordon Nardell
Thanks.  Gordon Nardell.  I am Executive Director of Legal Affairs for the Labour Party and act its General Counsel.  As Ian Lavery has indicated, we have given some thought to possible joint working, as has been indicated.  The difficulty with the Parliamentary Parties Panel is that it excludes peers.  It also excludes any political party that does not have two or more seats.  It is fundamentally a body that is designed to liaise between the political parties represented in the commons and the Electoral Commission.  As a body, it is probably ill-suited to the kind of work the Committee and the parties round the table have in mind.  As a model, as a non-partisan space where the parties can come together and speak frankly amongst themselves about important issues that affect the democratic process, it is a rather attractive one.

What is critical about effective working on issues of member conduct and party discipline is that the joint vehicle the parties set up for this purpose, must itself operate in a non-partisan way.  Once you politicise questions of member conduct, it is the death of any attempt to deal with the problem.  What we cannot have is a vehicle which becomes a means for the parties to strike sparks off each other: ‘Our members are better behaved than yours’, ‘Oh no, they are not’.  What we have in mind is a place where the parties can come together off the record and be frank about the exchange of data, for example, be frank about sharing problems they have encountered, as well as best practice.  The proposal that we have in mind is that initially to start work on a joint code of conduct the parties would simply meet among themselves without the Committee and they would agree to meet off the record and confidentially.  What we hope would emerge from those discussions is a proposal for a new standing body under the aegis of the Committee but which would operate as a non-partisan and probably largely off the record space for the frank discussions that need to take place.

In terms of the level at which the parties ought to be represented, on the Parliamentary Parties Panel I know that the Labour Party is represented by a senior staff member, the Director of External Governance.  I do not know but I suspect the other parties are represented by senior staffers as well.  In terms of the mechanics of the drafting exercise on a code of conduct, it is probably most appropriate for the parties to be represented probably at my sort of level, senior officer level.  From the Conservative Party, for example, someone at Director General level, the level of Alan Mabbutt, who I have been working with on various issues and who we can talk to when we need to – I am sure the other parties have been in an equivalent position – with input from the politicians when it is needed.  Something in the short term operating at senior official level with political input, initially off the record and confidentiality, with a view of making proposals for a more standing model which can take the work forward, is the kind of thing we had in mind as a vehicle.

Jane Ramsey
Thank you for that.  I do not know what you think Lord Evans, but I think it might be difficult to discuss a proposed model without having had prior sight of it -  the other parties would need time to think about it.  On the other hand, it is going to be very difficult to get you all in a room and have that further discussion.  That is one thought, which I would welcome some further guidance on.  The second thought is that whether or not it is a standing body you are discussing, the idea of the space where you come together obviously seems a very good one.  It does not really matter to the Committee whether it is a Parliamentary Panel or not.  What we would like to see is progress.  You are determinants of that progress of the development of the joint code.  I wonder whether talking about a potential body is the thing to do at this meeting.  I think probably it is not, is it?  The idea of that group of people getting together to discuss the existence of such a body or anyone else’s proposals might be a more straightforward way of using this time.  What do you think?  What do my Committee colleagues think?

Lord Evans KCB DL
I absolutely agree that this is not something where, as it were, my Committee needs to be presented because it is a matter for the parties.  I strongly agree that senior official level looks right to me, unless that is not the universal view.
Baroness Brinton
The message that the three of us got a year ago was that your Committee wanted this owned at the highest level within the parties.  With the greatest respect, if it comes down to officials you are immediately cutting out that leadership responsibility.  Yes, let us not talk about how we might get from A to B.  If you as a Committee still believe that is the right way forward then it has to be senior members on it and probably a senior official as well.  There will be times when senior officials go off and do their thing about coming to joint agreements but it does seem to me that if you are determined we lead this from the top of our parties, you cannot ask the leaders of parties to do it.  That is just impractical.  It has then to be the Chairman or equivalent of the parties.  That is one of the reasons some of us did manage to meet bilaterally over the last few months but I really think the time has come for a termly meeting of chairs and equivalents, plus a senior official.  Part of the problem is, the moment you get substitutes you get people who do not know what happened before.  That is why it needs to be owned by the chairs.

Dame Shirley Pearce DBE
Can I suggest that these two things do not seem to be mutually exclusive?  It must be owned by the senior leadership to be endorsed by everybody in the party but to get the work done, it needs people who have the space and time to do it.  Your suggestion of a group which both are represented on but obviously a group of work goes off to do the detailed work seems to make good sense.

Jane Ramsey
I would have thought the leadership group, of whom several people are in the room already, you are commissioning or having the strategic oversight and leadership of those officials who are then doing the work.  That would be a positive way forward, I would have thought.  I also think that if there is any help, not in terms of doing the work, but of any further support that is needed or guidance that is needed from the Committee which would encourage that, we could think about that, and obviously listen to you, of course.  I do not think we should do the work because it is for the political parties to do the work, obviously.  I would have thought we would in this meeting not necessarily park the idea of a standing body because that is one proposal from one party but we would very strongly encourage you, as we have done throughout, and continue to recommend a joint code.  That sounds like looking at each other’s proposals.  Certainly that meeting and the talk and the space Mr Nardell talked about, with but not losing the political party leadership, keeping them both would seem like a very positive way forward.  What do you think?
James Morris MP
As I say, I am principle interested in exploring how we move forward.  I am here as it were as an appointee of the Chairman of the Conservative party, with his authority as it were.  We need to agree the principles of the framework and do that fairly quickly.  My concern would be that I think it is important moving forward to have…  Without making a commitment, the idea of a Standing Committee has got some attractions because it means this is going to be durable and sustainable over time.  A formal space to be created may have some attractions but I think the first step would be for proposals to be reflected upon and the parties to meet to see whether we can agree a framework to move forward.

Jane Ramsey
Mr Lavery, what do you think?

Ian Lavery MP
I think we are making progress.  I do not think we are too far away from where we need to be but I think there needs to be some discussions away from here first of all and maybe a further meeting in the not too distant future so we can see basically and establish where everyone is.  We put these proposals forward simply trying to help this process along from the very beginning.  Obviously, we are ready to listen and compromise.  We need to make progress on this.  That is essential but obviously I understand exactly what Mr Morris is saying.  I understand what my other colleagues and parliamentary colleagues have been saying.  It is essential we move this on but we will have differences, by the way.  This will not be quite similar.

One of the things we have to understand is a joint code of practice is very important but it basically has to be in principle only.  I would not agree, for example, to Mr Morris saying that he thinks that somebody from my party should be disciplined in A, B, C, D different way and nor would he accept that I would want to do the same.  The code has to be in principle but it can be very, very strong as well.  We have to be very careful we do not step onto the political views of other parties.

What is interesting, by the way, is who the code would cover.  I know the Conservative Pledge – I think Mr Morris can confirm this – only relates to elected representatives but it does not relate to the membership of the Conservative Party.  If you are not an elected representative, you are not covered by the Respect Code.  I would have thought the code which we are seeking to develop would mean that we have to cover membership as well.  I hear that the membership is increasing from the other political parties.  We have 550,000 members.  It has increased considerably.  In that, we have the added problem that we have more female members than any other party, we have more BAME representatives than any other party.  That in itself is causing, honestly, so many problems in terms of complaints, like we have already discussed this morning.  I think we have to get the ground rules right.  Could we do that today or soon after today?  At least get the ground rules right and then move forward.
Jane Ramsey
What I am sensing, I do not know if colleagues are, is that it feels like there has been a significant shift since we took evidence over a year ago and launched the report in a willingness to work cooperatively.  It sounds like there has been some work amongst some parties already.  We would want to try and capture that but also with more pace because we started talking about this with you all about a year and a half ago, I think, when the original evidence session was.  Maybe it last September but it was quite some time ago.  Could you meet, at least this group and the leadership of your parties, before recess, agree and discuss it further?  That would be the opportunity to talk about a framework, the ground rules and so on.  One of the things I wanted to say about what I have just today about the Labour Party’s proposals – but I would say this, would I not? – the fact you are referencing the Nolan principles in the work that you are doing is obviously a great appeal.  We like to think of the Nolan principles as a golden thread that can run through everyone’s behaviour and conduct in public life.  It is a very, very useful entirely non-political and non-partisan set of behaviours in ethical approaches to have you behave that are non-controversial.  That could be a starting point of how you are going to, in a shared way, disseminate for your members, candidates, MPs and so on, how they live that through their political activity.
Ian Lavery MP
We think it is essential that the basis of any coming together with some sort of agreed deal would be on the Nolan principles.

James Morris MP
To reflect on that, obviously they do underpin the Conservative Party’s code of conduct quite centrally.  They obviously do form a good foundation for erecting a code of conduct.

Jane Ramsey
Can I bring the SNP in?

Kirsty Blackman MP
Being realistic about this, and I am not in any way not saying any of this is a bad idea, the reality is that if you give a bunch of MPs and peers a job to do, like organise a meeting, it is not going to be that easy for them to do that.  It is not going to be that easy.  Baroness Brinton has done well in terms of organising the two meetings that she has had.  She has been the only one that seems to be proactive in relation to this.  If you tell them to try and get the people around the table, I would have no idea how to contact the Chair of the Labour and the Chair of the Conservative Party.  It is not something I would be able to do.  Then you have to find a room where the people in Edinburgh not can Skype in.  It is something that will involve a lot of logistics in terms of the actual work to make it happen.  I agree that it should happen.  We are probably not the right people to make this happen because MPs are not very good at this kind of thing, just being completely realistic about it, as you can see by the fact there has not been a huge amount of proactivity in terms of joint working since last year.  Somebody, not one of us, probably has to take charge of this in order to ensure that it does happen before the recess.
Lord Evans KCB DL
That is an extremely important point because there is no point in agreeing something which nobody knows how to do.  I guess there is a question as to whether the bigger parties have the infrastructure to be able to do this in a non-partisan way.

Baroness Brinton
If I might say, that is what I have been trying to coordinate for the last year.  The one thing that is coming out of today is an enormous amount of work has happened over the course of the last year with parties and perhaps we are now nearer to being able to have that joint meeting.  I think it is really important that we do that.  I am really grateful for Labour having produced their documents.  I think we need to recirculate everything we have as well.  I have looked at the language in Labour’s social media policy and I think my party would go, ‘Oh my god, we do not use that sort of language, it does not affect our values’.  I think the objectives are the same so I absolutely pick up on Ian’s point about that whatever we end up with, it is going to be an outline of core principles.  The key thing is if the chairs or equivalent of parties have agreed that, it is then possible to use your own party system to do it.  The point of being able to pick up the phone to your opposite number and say, ‘There is this egregious pace out there and I am sorry you need to go straight down into deal with it’, surely that is the point we are all trying to get to.  Surely that is what we are trying to get to.  Obviously, I have access to some rooms.  MPs might have access to rooms with better Skype than the peers do but there are certainly mechanisms for that to happen.  I am afraid I think that Labour was a bit optimistic by saying we could get the first meeting well out of the way and a first draft ready by recess with everything else going on.
Ian Lavery MP
We are terribly optimistic.
Baroness Brinton
That is great but I do think we really need you to help stiffen our sinews to make something happen before the recess.  Please.
Jane Ramsey
Would the nature of that be that we convene a further meeting where we say there is a great deal of will in the room but a framework needs some more refining?  You talked about framework.  Somebody talked about mechanism, somebody talked about guidelines.  You were asking whether the Conservative Party were going to include it beyond party members, not just MPs and so on.  I wondered if the convening role, we could have that as a sub or second meeting of this Committee by February recess.  There will be a great deal of work, a lot of thinking that has been done, a lot of circulating of papers of work that has already been done because, as a number of people have said, a great deal of work has been done.  There has been a lot of progress.  Everyone has a code or they are still consulting on a revised code.  Labour have produced a paper already of suggestions.  You, Mr Morris, have an entire training of an academy and so on.  A lot has been done.  Is there a way of capturing that, which makes us all feel positive as we are making progress, and we take some sort of convening role?  I do not really mean a convening role but I mean, in effect, we make sure you get the room and the date.  We have everyone’s phone numbers and contact details.  You may have to help us with your decision makers in Edinburgh and we can commit to doing that.  That meeting will lay out where the parties then go forward in a joint working way.  One of the options on the table may well be a standing body.  How do you describe your independent body?
Gordon Nardell
Simply as a standing body, which I know is very generic but I hope captures the idea.
Kirsty Blackman MP
Can I make a suggestion?  The last time that the Parliamentary Panel did meet, they did discuss this issue and were told they were going to speak to the Cabinet Office about it.  Would it be possible for you to write to them and update them on what is happening?  Some of them are the key decision makers in some of the parties or key senior staff in some of the parties.  Could you update then with what is happening? 

Jane Ramsey
We could certainly connect with them, ensure they have the information and there are not crossed wires about what is doing what.
Kirsty Blackman MP
I am just concerned they might think they have some responsibility for this or they might think they do not have responsibility for this.  I do not know.
Jane Ramsey
We can establish that with the Parliamentary Panel.  Am I sensing there is a general willingness on this?
James Morris MP
I have just a couple of quick points of clarification.  There does need to be a kind of, as it were, political principles agreement which probably need to come separately from the convening of your meeting.

Jane Ramsey
Absolutely.

James Morris MP
Then if agreement to a framework can be achieved, one then could commit to a meeting with yourselves at the February recess to discuss the progress.  There needs to be an agreement on the framework, which is done by the political parties which then reports to you, as it were, on the progress made at the February meeting.  I am just clarifying my understanding of how that process would work.
Baroness Brinton
Sorry, I must be being thick.  Surely the first thing to do is to exchange all our documents because until we have done that, we do not quite know where we stand.
James Morris MP
Exactly.  That is what I mean.  Sorry, you are right.  There is a step before the one I am describing which is there needs to be an information exchange because, as you were saying, there has been a lot of progress made with lots of different things.  Some of the parties have specific proposals.  They need to be considered in the round and that is what I mean: hopefully from that point an agreement in principle could be made that there is a framework that could be pulled together for a joint code.  Then we can report back to this Committee as to what progress has been made.  I am really just checking my understanding that that is the process. 

Ian Lavery MP
I still think we are making progress but my fear with that is what Kirsty mentioned: once we leave this meeting, what actually does happen?  We have had too much progress to date to lose that progress.  If you leave it to MPs to meet again and they discuss perhaps what their views are, we will probably never come to an agreement.  We have submitted some proposals.  We should make an offer to all the parties to submit some proposals for a joint code.  I think that this Committee should meet.

Baroness Brinton
We have not seen your joint proposals.  We have seen your social media policy.
Ian Lavery MP
That is what I am saying.  We should exchange documents.  Everybody should exchange documents.  Then people would be fully aware of each party’s understanding of a prospective code.  I think then it would be better if you convened it and we met again and had a further discussion.  I think we should have that before Christmas.  Seriously.  Then following that, we will decide at the next meeting how close we actually are to getting some form of agreement or a code of practice.
Lord Evans KCB DL
What is it that the parties are going to do before Christmas?

Ian Lavery MP
I think what we should do before Christmas – again, it is only a suggestion – is that we should exchange documents.  People should have most of the documents anyway but why not everybody exchange the documents we have got?  Each party will then be in a position to decide on their own proposals for final agreement.  Perhaps we should meet before Christmas to discuss the proposals across the table like we are doing now and then try and finalise something perhaps with the parties themselves following that meeting.
Dame Shirley Pearce DBE
Can I get clarity on what you mean when you say ‘we’ would meet before Christmas?  Do you mean with the Committee or just the parties?
Ian Lavery MP
I mean this body.

Jane Ramsey
What I am hearing is that a great deal of work has been done by all parties, which fulfils the first part of the recommendations of the report on the anti-intimidation stuff.  That is in the bag.  You would share that at any point you wish actually but certainly sooner rather than later.  Then it sounds like there is a slight difference of opinion but only on the nuance, which is that there is a need for a mechanism, a framework, the terms of engagement about how to produce a joint code.  On the one hand, there are some processes which suit some political parties because the leadership of this issue sits with people who are MPs, like you and the party chairmen.
James Morris MP
Yes, that is true.

Jane Ramsey
Whereas for the Liberal Democrats you are showing and have done throughout, great personal leadership, if I may say so, including at your party conference.  You would be excluded from that leadership role if it was put somewhere else.

Baroness Brinton
Yes.

Jane Ramsey
Mr Lavery is both and the Labour Party have now also produced some proposals on how joint working may work.  You are at slightly different places but we are clamouring in agreement that the time is right now to work on a joint code, you are willing to work on a joint code but you need a practical way forward which we are suggesting, having had this discussion, that the Committee play a role in assisting that process.  Our locus to do this is we are looking at progress against recommendations.  This was the second milestone after the launch of the report.  There will be another one where we will hear about the progress, which might also serve a useful convening type process.  Mr Morris, I am also getting a sense – please tell me if I am wrong – that although you are in agreement there is a purely political process that the Conservatives want to go through before you stepped in this.  Am I missing the nuance?
James Morris MP
What I am suggesting is there does quickly need to be an exchange of information, an exchange of documents and whatever proposals there may be in relatively short order.  Then there does need to be a discussion between nominated party political principles, whether people with authority within the political party to say, ‘We agree in principle’ and then to flesh out what the framework would be to make this work, what those principles will be, what will be included, what will be excluded and then a mechanism for how it then becomes sustainable over time.  That is what I think needs to happen now.  Whether or not Mr Lavery’s timetable in terms of being able to get agreement before Christmas or ‒ I know Mr Lavery is an extremely optimistic and upbeat individual and I share many of those characteristics myself, but whether or not that is achievable, I do not know, but I am signalling a willingness to engage.  We do need to have a process from this point whereby there can be an agreement at senior political level as to what the terms of engagement are going to be, the mechanisms by which we achieve it and then how the content of the shared code of conduct would be produced and formalised.

Jane Ramsey
Sorry, we are just having a mini conflab.  We are so pleased with the response.  I beg your pardon.
Gordon Nardell
I would make this suggestion.  I did not detect any controversy around the table with the idea that, as a first salvo, the parties should at least re-share the material they have already submitted or have in the stocks. I wonder if it would be sensible that at that stage, when re-sharing those proposals, each of the parties set up, probably on no more than one side of A4, their outline proposals for what the code should cover and what the process should be for taking it forward.  I suspect it would be a little hubristic for any party to produce anything resembling a draft code at this stage because I get the impression we are simply not there.  In terms of setting out its vision for what needs to be covered and what is the best mechanism is in terms of taking it forward, that is probably the kind of thing each party is in a position at least to propose in general terms.

Jane Ramsey
That sounds a very sensible way forward.
James Morris MP
In principle, I think that is a sensible proposal.

Baroness Brinton
Can I suggest one very minor variant on that, which is that if your Committee is prepared to act as the post box, then you are also sharing all the documents that we are sharing with each other?  You may not wish any more than that but at least you then see that we are pooling. 

Jane Ramsey
We are happy to take on a role which fits with the delivery of the recommendations being progressed.  Ms Womack, you have been waiting patiently.
Amelia Womack
I wanted to highlight a point from a few issues back and that is the mechanisms of a smaller party.  There has been a couple of points of even who sits on this.  With our one MP on Parliament, it cannot always fall on the shoulders of Caroline Lucas, if she did everything she would go mad.  The realities are that when you even look at senior staff members and senior parts of the party, even within our head office, we only have a handful of senior members so it does fall on the role of the leadership and other posts.  It would be important to recognise that when we think about who sits on this body for smaller parties it is not always easy to be sending a member of staff or to be using our one Member of Parliament.  Even in terms of these mechanisms, I would love to be able to bring those papers but, again, it would be something I would be pulling together.  The short time frames would be a little bit more difficult.  I am also an optimist so I would hope that I would be able to pull that together on time but I just want to flag we are a tenth of the size of your party.  We are working within a much smaller machine.  That kind of speed is not always possible.
James Morris MP
The other point on that is that I am conscious other political parties are not represented in this meeting.  There is a question mark around that.

Jane Ramsey
I think we always envisaged it would be the larger parties, because of impact and resources, who would be the more likely ones to be involved.  It is a shame the DUP could not make it.  We can imagine perhaps they are quite busy at the moment today, as they seem to be every day.  We can find a mechanism to make sure all those parties are informed and know what is happening.  I think that we spent a long time, very, very valuable and useful time on developing a shared approach to avoiding intimidator behaviour and so on.  Shall I attempt summarise where I think we are at before we move onto a different section of discussion or is there more that people want to say?  I think it sounds like there is going to be an exchange of information promptly.  In some cases, that will be the Labour Party sharing the things they have talked about today.  I think there is quite a lot of work that has been done.  I think you mentioned the work in progress with the SNP and the Liberal Democrats have done a great deal on it.
Baroness Brinton
I think we ought to go back one step as well.  For example, we have not changed our code of conduct because it is working for us.  I propose to circulate most of the papers that I submitted a year ago for that background because if we just do the work in progress, we are missing some key information.  That is why I am wondering if you can act as a post box so it is about current policies as well as work in progress for those parties that are doing work in progress so we can actually understand what other parties have on the stocks and people need to understand what we have on the stocks at the moment, plus what has changed or is changing.
Jane Ramsey
Then you will have, if you feel the need and we would encourage this, political conversations amongst yourselves around the groundwork.  Then we will convene a meeting before recess.  I think before Christmas would be a bit of a tall order even with the most optimistic, and I am quite optimistic myself, but that sounds not possible.  Then we will do some work on papers, will we?

Lesley Bainsfair
We can certainly come up with an agenda.

Jane Ramsey
An agenda which will assist you in agreeing ground rules, all the framework and all the mechanisms.  Everyone will have all read the papers at that point.  If you then decide at that meeting, which one imagines you would, that you will then want officials to be working on something to reinforce this whilst you maintain your leadership role, that will be the points at which we can then see some touchpoints ahead where we will be checking out how things are going in terms of the recommendations.  Without trying to agree a set of meetings by Committee, does that sound reasonable?  Okay.  Can we just turn to a few more of the questions on your individual codes at the moment, which we do not want to lose sight of?  There are a couple of things.  One is that we could not find the DUP code online.  Obviously we do not have our DUP colleague here to talk about that but we will let them know that we cannot find their code.  Also, we cannot find it for the SNP, which seems a bit unlikely.

Kirsty Blackman MP
I was looking at it online earlier.  We can send it through to you.  It is certainly something all members have access to, which is the key thing.  There is a section on our website that all members can access and things like the code of conduct, too.
Jane Ramsey
I suppose what we would hope to see as well is that members of the public can access it readily as well to read it if they wish to make a complaint.
Kirsty Blackman MP
Yes.  Possibly the way that our current code of conduct is written does not help that in that most of it applies only to members, rather than members of the public which, going forward, we are looking at in relation to our new code of conduct and how that works.  Some of it is that absolutely things like, ‘Members should not make racist statements’, applies to everybody but things in relation to members may not bully or harass a member only applies to members.  You are right.  We will need to think about how we do that going forward and the level of accessibility.  As I said, I am not in a position in leadership in relation to this so I am not going to commit to that but I will feed it back.

Jane Ramsey
Could we turn to data?  I think one or two people mentioned data.  Some of our recommendations were around collection of data on a number of complaints against members for engaging in intimidatory behaviour.  Also, we asked about what sanctions there are for those that breach the code.  I think everyone has answered what steps you have taken to provide support for candidates, particularly for women, BAME and LGBT candidates who are more likely to be targeted.  Would you like to comment on some of the harder stuff on complaints and so on, how they are handled and how many there are?

James Morris MP
I do not have the data to hand but obviously I can share it with the Committee.  As you will be aware, the Conservative Party code of conduct is underpinned by an independently appointed person to chair a Committee which he appoints in relation to the complaint that is made.  It is a process which is an independent process and that committee with the independent chair gathers the evidence around the particular complaint and considers whether or not there has been a breach of the code of conduct and then a recommendation or a conclusion recommendation is made to a senior officer of the party or the Chair, normally the Chairman or the Chief Executive of the Conservative Party.  The range of sanctions is that a person could be expelled from the Conservative Party.  There is a gradation of sanctions which come out of the independent process.

Jane Ramsey
It would be very useful to have the data.  We were given some data, were we not, in writing?  That would be helpful.
James Morris MP
I can certainly supply that.

Jane Ramsey
I do not know whether we want to call you the smaller parties but I do not know if you want to say anything about that before I move onto the Liberal Democrats and Labour?
Amelia Womack

I was just messaging the person for the data.
Jane Ramsey
I will come back to you.

Amelia Womack
That would be great.  Thank you.

Hywel Williams MP
I could not tell you anything about data.  We have had cases and we have a range of sanctions from expulsion downwards, essentially.
Kirsty Blackman MP
Similarly, we have a range of sanctions.  We have a disciplinary committee which looks at breaches.  In relation to the data, again I do not have specific figures on how we exactly gather that data but it is important that when the data is gathered, the information is only shared with those people it needs to be shared with.  It is the case that it may be that the complaint is against somebody who has access to that overarching data, in which case it would to be very carefully managed.  Whatever it is put in place by individual parties, it needs to be carefully managed so that if there is complaint, particularly as has been alleged in this House for example in relation to complaints against people at the top being more difficult.  It needs to be made safe in that the level of access to it needs to be policed properly.

Baroness Brinton
Talking about the principles of our complaints process, the big thing that has changed from our old system that is planned to come in next year, having been passed, and we have process documents, we are beginning to train adjudicators and investigators, but our new system is completely separate from member committees.  That is actually echoed in the work that Dame Laura Cox has done and the independent complaints and grievance scheme delivery report to make sure there are no senior members able to influence cases.  One of the criteria for becoming an adjudicator who will be the people hearing this is you do not hold party office anywhere else so they are truly independent.  I can say with confidence we are doing the training.  I cannot give you evidence of how it is working but it is also going to have a more rigorous timetable because I think along with some of the other parties, complex cases had been taking far too long in the past.  There is a much more rigorous timetable with the ability to move ahead.

In terms of the data, we have a pastoral care officer who has now been in post for five years.  She does an annual report to the Party’s board, which has a substantial amount of data but also a narrative about the type of complaints and picks out any particular information.  What we were not able to do until this year was to say with absolutely confidence that that was all the complaints because before it is possible for complaints to come into local party level and be dealt with at the local party level.  This was more serious complaints that came into the party as a whole.  We have now got a data where everybody, even if a complaint comes in at the local party level, must be logged and come through that system.  Our standards officer will be going back to whoever is handing the complaint at a very local level to say, ‘You are nearly on time out for the investigation, you are nearly on time out for the resolution before it goes to the next stage’.
I think we are clearer that our system is going to be manageable in terms of data although I am confident we have most of the data before.  I am more than happy to pass you the report for the next calendar year.  The pastoral care officer normally reports fairly early in the New Year party elections, snap elections, referendums and everything else.  I think we had her 2017 report in June of this year.  I am more than happy to forward that.  I would just need to check we are happy for all the narrative in that to be published but the data we can circulate out. 
Ian Lavery MP
I think that one really important issue for people to understand and recognise is the membership.  I mentioned it before.  We have between 550,000 and 600,000 members.  That in itself is a huge task.  We have lots and lots of people complaining about lots of people for lots and lots of different reasons.  I have read in the press, by the way, about why or how the Labour Party have not dealt with certain things as quickly as perhaps they should have.  We have sorted that.  We have seen, by the way, is lots of complaints by non-members about non-members.  What we tend to do is filter out the complaints against members and non-members because we cannot act as a police force for Google or Facebook, for example.  One of the sad things, which we all will have experienced by the way, are the cyberattacks on Facebook, on Twitter in particular, where somebody might put a Labour red rose on and say, ‘We love the Labour Party’ and then blast somebody, for example, in the SNP, Plaid, Green or Conservative, but are not even members of the party.  What we have to do is physically make sure these people who are doing it are either members or are not members of the Party.  We cannot deal with non-members of the Labour Party who are purporting themselves to be members.  When you have upwards of 550,000 members that is a colossal task.  It is a colossal task but we are doing it.  We are not saying we cannot achieve it.  We are doing it.  The first step is to make sure the complaints are basically people who are members of the Labour Party.  If they are not then it goes to a different level.  Once there is a complaint established, it would head for the disputes panel, which is a sub-Committee or the NEC.  The disputes panel will then decide what course of action should be taken if they think it is serious. When I say serious, more serious at a different level.  If they think it is something they can deal with, then they can impose a sanction: a suspension, for example.  If they think it is more serious it is basically sent upstairs to what we call the National Constitutional Committee.  They deal with it and they have the upmost sanctions of expelling members.  We have that degree.
Jane Ramsey
Can I ask if you have data on the number of complaints considered, how quickly they are dealt with, types and all that?

Ian Lavery MP
Perhaps Gordon might be in a better position to answer that question.
Gordon Nardell
Shall I deal with that directly?  We provided an overview of our complaints handling investigative and disciplinary processes in our response to recommendations 13, 14 and 15 in the Committee’s 2017 report.  We are entirely happy in the usual way for that to be placed online so members of the public can see how the process works.  In terms of data collection, the Party as its present size has, as it were, inherited a system that was fundamentally unchanged for around about 20-odd years when it was, I suspect, satisfactory for a party of 100,000 or even 200,000 members but not satisfactory for a party of a much larger size and the number of complaints and disputes that that generates.  At the moment, we do not have a single database for dealing with the various stages of the journey of an allegation about misconduct, which begins its journey as a complaint and then becomes a subject of an investigation.  There will be a decision of the body that Ian Lavery has described, the NEC disputes panel.  Then it is referred to the National Constitutional Committee.  There will be a decision there.

At each of those stages, it is recorded on a different database.  Although we can collect data in aggregate about what happens in each stage, what we do not have is a single system for following a complaint through.  That makes it rather difficult to provide real time accurate data about how quickly a complaint is moving from one stage to another.  We have a sense of how long things take to resolve on average at each stage but that is not terribly helpful when you have a number of cases moving through a holistic system.  What we are now seeking to do is design and commission a single case management system for complaints.  It will cover other kinds of disputes that are documented in the Party that have nothing to do with discipline.  In a Party as large and complex as ours, there are always going to be turf wars and so on that ned to be resolved by some body but what we are aiming for is a system that will enable us to capture real time data, both as a snapshot, and dynamic information about how quickly and effectively each stage is being done.
Jane Ramsey
I think that is very important.  That is good to hear.  One of the things that we have pushed social media companies on very hard, including in a follow up meeting, for example, some of us had recently on this report and what they are doing is the greater the transparency about how many, of what and how they are dealt with gives confidence to more people, members of the public, that these things are being dealt with appropriately.  Before we move onto one slightly different topic as we are making good time, if there were to be a snap election like the one in 2017 and all of the parties reported that their preparations around the training of candidates and agents was impeded or affected by a snap election being called and if they could not get to where they need to get to in a training way for first time candidates, first time agents and other party workers, do you feel confident that everybody will know, either through your revised codes, existing codes, personal leadership or whatever mechanisms you have all been using individually, and everybody will have had the message by the time of the next election?
James Morris MP
I think that the answer to that is probably yes in that it is in the public domain.  The Conservative Party did a review of the impact of the last snap election on infrastructure, training and it was termed the Pickles Review.  The Pickles Review made a whole series of recommendation about training for the Conservative Party.  As I was describing earlier, in my role we have made a significant amount of progress in terms of that.  In the event of elections, we would be in a lot better position.

Baroness Brinton
Can I add to that?  The experience of the snap election last year was quite helpful in that our general election review looked at where things had fallen through the net inevitably, with the timescale.  I am confident our candidates who already have a higher standard of code of conduct than our ordinary members would be aware of some candidates’ portal where other information comes in.  We would certainly remind them as we go into an election.  The lesson for us arising out of evidence to this Committee and your report is we also have to remind our members at the beginning of a general election about their duties and responsibilities under our code of conduct.  We will be doing that.
Ian Lavery MP
We are fairly confident.  I think the snap election last year exposed a number of problems.  We are confident we are in the right place with regard to better parliamentary candidates and indeed members of the party.  We have had a whole number of courses for parliamentary candidates in particular with regards to the codes and what is expected of them.  We have got one this Saturday I Nottingham where we have all the prospective parliamentary candidates together and we are discussing what is expected as members, hopefully members of parliament, at the next election.  Not just that but on the run up to that, how they address themselves and how they act.  We think it is extremely, extremely important.  We have also made sure the officials of the constituency Labour Party are aware of what is expected of the membership as well.  Right the way through the summer, we have been in the process of education with regards to the membership.  That will continue, by the way.  That will continue.  That will not stop.  It is a continual process of trying to educate people of what is expected, even as a member of the Labour Party.  I am confident, come a snap election, we are in the right place.
Jane Ramsey
That is good to know.  We suggested and recommended in our report that social media similarly was prepared.  Obviously they are very keen to advise candidates on how to spread the message but we were very keen, too, that around the intimidation agenda that they were providing the right sort of support.  Facebook, for example, agreed with our recommendation and are going to establish a pop-up shop type thing for candidates and others to get advice and support if they do receive intimidatory posting, dog piling and all of that.  It feels like, in that space, people are as prepared as they can be.

Lord Evans KCB DL
Can I say thank you very much to everybody for being here and actively engaging on this?  I was encouraged by the question of the joint code on behaviour during elections and I think we got some very clear actions to take that forward.  That is helpful and we will continue to provide support where we can here, but also particularly to act as a catalyst by bringing people together on that and helping to facilitate so far as it is within our powers and limited resources to take that forward. We will look forward to seeing progress on the points that have been made.  Thank you very much.
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